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West Cheshire Children’s Trust Executive

Minutes of meeting held on Monday 27 February 2023


In attendance:

Bob Cernik – Councillor – Cabinet Member for Children and Families, CW&C, Chair 
Razia Daniels – Councillor – Shadow Cabinet Member for Children and Families, CW&C
Gemma Gerrish – Head of Service, Children’s Social Care

Zara Woodcock – Head of Service Early Help and Prevention, CW&C
Laura Marsh – Associate Director, Strategy and Partnerships, NHS Cheshire and Merseyside

Rob Pullen - CWAPH
Gareth Wrigley – Cheshire Police

Sian Jones – Business Manager, Safeguarding Children’s Partnership
David Charlton - Cheshire Education Improvement Board
Anna Johnson - Innovation and Practice Development Lead, Children’s Services, CW&C
Angela Lewis – Commissioning Officer, CW&C

Heather Cattrell – NHS Cheshire and Merseyside
Kate Hodges – Programme Manager, OWOW and wider DfE Projects, CW&C
Shallom Sithole – NHS Cheshire and Merseyside (Item 5)
Jane Stairmand – NHS Cheshire and Merseyside (Item 5)

Jason Grugan – NHS Cheshire and Merseyside
Sarah Blaylock – Policy Manager, CW&C

Isabel Noonan – Policy Manager, CW&C
	Item No
	Minute/Action
	Who

	1.
	Welcome, introductions and apologies

Councillor Bob Cernik, Cabinet Member for Children and Families welcomed all to the meeting. 

Apologies were noted: Helen Brackenbury, Director of Children and Families CW&C; Cheryl Cooper, NHS Cheshire and Merseyside; Ian Ashworth, Director of Public Health, Debbie Edwards, Head of Service, Education and Inclusion, CW&C, Matt Emerson, Head of Commissioning, CW&C.
	

	2.
	Notes of meeting held on 17 October 2022 and Matters Arising / Review of Actions

The minutes from the previous meeting held on 17 October 2022 were confirmed as a correct record.
Matters Arising:
Page 7 – item 4 – Improving timeliness of autism and ADHD Waiting Times - Assurance report
Update as at 27 February 2023: Laura Marsh explained that there were still challenges with waiting times due to workforce issues, increase in demand and commissioning issues.

Action: an updated Assurance report on the timeliness of autism and ADHD waiting times would be presented to the April meeting of the Executive.
All other Matters Arising had either been completed or were items on the agenda and are detailed below.
	Laura Marsh



	3.


	PART 1: Future Direction of Children’s Services

Our Way of Working – Update
Anna Johnson updated the Executive on OWOW recent activity progress:

Trauma Informed Refugee Response

We have an all-inclusive response to all refugees in the borough, including host families and sponsors. Support is provided to people who have experienced disaster and trauma, including those in the Bridging Hotel. The support aligns well with OWOW trauma informed practice. Generally, OWOW is moving from Covid-19 to trauma recovery and guidance materials will reflect this change.
Team Around the Family (TAF) and Designated Safeguarding Leads (DSL) Supervision Programme
A new pilot programme will launch on 17 April 2023 – 1:1 supervision for TAF leads and DSLs. Working with 25 schools.
Multi Agency workforce Trained
Trained in total 5,343 members of the workforce, including 2 conferences. Training is modified according to partner organisation needs. Many primary schools have received training and training has been commissioned to work with maternity services.
Frameworks Delivered
269 frameworks delivered from July 2019 to 23 February 2023 - 121 Learning Conversations and 148 Multi Agency Group Supervisions. The top three themes remain the same - parent mental health, child mental health and school non-attendance.

Progress Review: Independent Evaluation 2021
OWOW is recording its progress against the challenges raised in the Independent Review. Positive feedback has been received from the various inspections and Peer reviews. 

Key Successes

A highlight has been the number of Multi Agency Group supervision (MAGs) and Learning Conversation (LC) frameworks supporting 697 children.
The Funding Model for 2023-24
The Funding Model for 2023-24 would consist of Financial Investment (proposed figure for schools £3.50 per pupil), statutory partner investment by LA, ICB and Police, Subscription investment from partners and release of multi-agency workforce to participate in training and development programme from all partners.
Subscription would fall into 3 categories of Pay as Go, Foundation (cost £750 per annum) and Enriched (cost £1,500 per annum)

Gemma Gerrish pointed out that the funding and subscriptions are crucial to the sustainability of the OWOW model, including employing independent facilitators.

Action: Send the OWOW presentation slides out with the minutes.
Assurance Report – embedding OWOW into practice (LA and partners) Police
Superintendent Gareth Wrigley, Area Commander for Cheshire West and Chester explained the Police approach to investing in Our Way of Working since 2019. Large scale training and development was undertaken (400 Front Line Officers) prior to the pandemic. The training concentrated on understanding OWOW, why it is important to take a trauma informed approach; understanding Motivational Interviewing and its use as a tool to support de-escalation and embedding Trauma Informed Language through Police Vulnerable Person Assessments (VPAs).
Post Covid-19 saw a large workforce transition with 85% of front-line officers with under 2 years’ service. The training has now moved to drive OWOW from within the organisation, further training scheduled, building in a robust Quality Assurance Framework and an end of year review.
The focus is on the VPA to grow the cultural change; ensuring people are safe, connected and focussed.
The impact can be seen that people have clarity following training, competence to deliver it, choice to submit a VPA that they are proud of and contribution to a clear plan.

Gareth gave an example of an officer raising concerns of the language being used by the CPS in a recent DA incident and this has been challenged.

Bob Cernik thanked Gareth and Anna for their contribution to the transformational work with the Police.
	Isabel Noonan

Sarah Blaylock



	PART 2 – Business and Development

	4.
	Children and Young People’s Joint Commissioning Framework 2023-27
Angela Lewis and Heather Cattrell shared the final draft of the Children and Young People’s Joint Commissioning Framework 2023-27 with the view of seeking endorsement from the Executive before final sign off by Cheshire West and Chester Place Management Committee. Prior to this stage, engagement sessions had taken place, including with Chairs of the Trust Sub-groups and Stakeholders; but it was recognised that further engagement work will be required with all partners throughout the life-course of the Framework.  
The Framework contains short term and mid to long-term priorities and will be regularly reviewed in the light of developments such as delegated commissioning responsibilities under the Health and Care Act 2022, the publication of the 0-19 JSNA and the updating of the Children and Young People’s Plan in 2024. Risks and mitigations have been identified. Next steps will ensure the commissioning priorities are embedded in the work of the 5 sub-groups of the Children’s Trust with a commissioning representative joining each group.
Bob Cernik acknowledged the challenges of working in collaboration with partners but recognised the huge benefits in doing so. He asked how engagement with partners will be pursued and how OWOW will be embedded across the partnership. Heather Cattrell explained that Anna Johnson had worked with them on the Commissioning Framework to ensure OWOW is embedded in service delivery at all levels. Sarah Blaylock pointed out that all Trust Strategy Group Actions Plans are currently being updated for 2023-24 and this is the opportunity to ensure a greater focus on commissioning priorities. With regard to partner engagement Angela Lewis reported that the promotion of benefits of commissioning together and the developments coming from the 0-19 JSNA will continue to encourage wide partner collaboration.
Sian Jones sought assurance that the Framework is 0-19 and this was confirmed.
The Children’s Trust Executive endorsed the Commissioning Framework.


	

	5.
	Mental Health All-Age strategy
Laura Marsh outlined the work being undertaken to develop a Cheshire West Place All Age Mental Health and Wellbeing Strategy. It will be based on a life course approach with a number of priorities sitting underneath:
· Voice of Lived Experience

· Prevention

· Early Intervention

· Crisis Care

· Supported Discharge

· Transition – including reference to care leavers

It is hoped that the governance will be in place by April 2023. It will be a 5-year Strategy with an outcome-based delivery plan.
Gemma Gerrish asked for a Think Family approach to the Strategy, for example child and parental mental health and that residents of the Bridging Hotel be referenced in the approach. Laura explained that Health Watch is being used for intelligence and identification of gaps and Jason Grugan has been pulling all the intelligence together to inform the Strategy.
Action: All Age Mental Health and Wellbeing Strategy to come to the April meeting of the Executive for Children and Young People content sign off.

	Laura Marsh



	6.
	JTAI – Early help and Prevention Inspection
Zara Woodcock shared with the Executive information around the Early Help Joint Targeted Assessment Inspection (JTAI) Inspection. This is a multi-agency response to children and families who need help.

Areas will receive 10 working days’ notice of the inspection which will include activity off site during this time. On week three the inspectors will be on site. The JTAI are carried out by inspectors from Ofsted, CQC, His Majesty’s Inspectorate of Constabulary and Fire and Rescue Services.

Health activities in scope include maternity services, emergency and urgent care, public health nursing and emotional well-being and mental health services. Inspectors will consider the effectiveness of services commissioned from the voluntary sector and how partners work with education providers to ensure that children get the right help at the right time.

Alongside dip sampling inspectors will choose children from the area to audit, they will meet professionals involved with these children. They will also look at children who have stepped up and down to/from Children’s social Care.

Ofsted will provide a letter of strengths, areas for improvement and areas for priority action. 
Wirral has had a recent inspection and will be contacted for any learning. Sian Jones asked about the co-ordination of logistics for the inspection. Zara explained that it will follow the normal process that has worked well in previous inspections. An Early Help and Prevention Practice Improvement Meeting has been set up, information gone out to schools, dates set to meet with school associations and health partners contacted.
 
	

	7.
	ICB – Update and Future Governance
Laura Marsh spoke about some children’s commissioning work coming into the Place Plan in 2023-24 e.g., Mental Health, LD and Disabilities and Autism with more areas being included from 2025 onwards. Currently the Trust has no formal decision-making powers and to facilitate the inclusion of children’s commissioning in the Place Plan the Terms of Reference would have to be amended to address this. The Sub-groups could remain but with widened portfolios.

	

	8.
	Safeguarding Children Partnership

Sian Jones asked if there is sufficient line of sight between the Child Death Overview Panel (CDOP) and the Health and Wellbeing Board. It was agreed that more formal arrangements should be put in place.

Action: Sian Jones to pursue a more formal arrangement for CDOP reporting to the HWBB

	Sian Jones

	9.
	Items for Health and Wellbeing Board
The Children and Young People Commissioning Framework 2022-2027 would be submitted to the HWBB once approved at the Cheshire West and Chester Place Management Committee.
Sian Jones asked if the Healthy Eating Pathway had been published. Isabel Noonan explained that there were delays due to the Tier 2 provision not yet being agreed and an update would be included in the end of year review of the Trust’s 5 Strategic Outcomes.

	

	10.
	Date of next meeting:
Date:     Monday 24 April 2023                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     

Time:    3.00pm to 5.00pm

Venue:  MS Teams

	


Summary of Actions

	Date of Meeting
	Action required
	Progress against Action with completion date
	Lead

	22 February 2021
	Continue to monitor and present update on progress of Obesity Pathway to Children’s Trust Executive. Timeline to be drawn up for progress reporting.


	Update on Progress, 26 April 2021: 
Developing a Healthy Weight Pathway. A model pathway will be finalised by May. Key 
risk is that there are no Tier 2 or 3 services to refer overweight and obese children to. Progress will be reported at the next Executive in July. Gill Frame pointed out that as part of consultation the Pathway should be presented to the SCP when they next meet in May.
Action: Report progress of Healthy Weight Pathway CTE in July. (Public Health Team.
Update on progress 19 July 2021:

Final Healthy Weight Pathway to November Children’s Trust Executive meeting.
Update on Progress 8 November 2021:

The pathway for children and young people who have been identified as overweight or obese has been difficult to develop as there are no Tier 2 services available to support this cohort.

Action: Continue to develop Healthy Weight Pathways, including options appraisal when hit the thresholds and what is possible for Tier 2 services (e.g., level of ask and talk to Brio).
Update on progress 28 February 2022: No member of Public Health was able to attend the meeting
Action: Isabel Noonan agreed to follow up progress and report back at the next meeting.

Update on progress 25 April 2022:

Isabel Noonan to ask Public Health for an update on a published Healthy Weight Pathway. 

18 July 2022 Executive received an update report on the healthy Weight pathway and the following action was recorded:

Action: Debbie Murphy to consult schools on an approach for weight management in the 12+ age group

Update as at 17 October 2022: Ian Ashworth explained that Public Health is working very closely with NHS Cheshire and Merseyside to address this but it is in early stages at the moment.

Update as at 27 February 2023
Sian Jones asked if the Healthy Eating Pathway had been published. Isabel Noonan explained that there were delays due to the Tier 2 provision not yet being agreed and an update would be included in the end of year review of the Trust’s 5 Strategic Outcomes.
	Helen Bromley
Public Health 
Isabel Noonan

Debbie Murphy

	8 November 2021
	Update on Autism and ADHD Waiting times
	Update on progress 8 November 2021:
Action: Receive an update on progress at the next Executive meeting.

Update on progress 28 February 2022:

A progress report was received.
ACTION: A further assurance report on the improving timeliness of Autism and ADHD Waiting Times be brought back to a future meeting of the Executive.

Update on progress 25 April 2022 – Fay Quinlan reported that Health is continuing to work with commissioned providers on their recovery plans. The Service will update the Executive on improving the timeliness of Autism and ADHD Waiting Times at the Trust Executive on 18 July 2022.

Action: Tracy Matthews NHS Cheshire CCG to bring a report on the timeliness and ADHD Waiting Times to the meeting of the Trust Executive on 18 July 2022.

Actions from 18 July 2022
Update report presented and following follow-up actions:

Action: Agencies contribute to producing a pathway summary on Autism and ADHD key issues and pre and post diagnostic support – Tracey Matthews to receive information from colleagues to collate
Action: Ask Providers to provide intelligence on possible causes of the increased number of early years referrals for Autism.
Update as at 17 October 2022: The Executive heard that a planned workshop discussion had been arranged with Autism Clinical network in November 2022.

Update as at 27 February 2023
Action: an updated Assurance report on the timeliness of autism and ADHD waiting times would be presented to the 24 April 2023 meeting of the Executive.

	Fay Quinlan/Jo Williams
All - Tracey Matthews to collate
Tracey Matthews

Laura Marsh

	27 February 2023
	
	Action: All Age Mental Health and Wellbeing Strategy to come to the April 2023 meeting of the Executive for Children and Young People content sign off.
	Laura Marsh

	27 February 2023
	
	Action: Sian Jones to pursue a more formal arrangement for CDOP reporting to the HWBB
	Sian Jones
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